TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 4th April 2016
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Chairman Barry Hodgson

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner 
Clerk Adele Waddington
Councillor John Dransfield 

Councillor Beverley Robinson
Councillor Ian Hartley

Councillor Karen Plumb


Councillor Chris Taylor
Apologies - Councillor Adrian Foulkes, Councillor Ruth Crompton, Councillor Seb Wilcock, CCllr Paul White
Also Present –Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, David Cockburn-Price
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 7th March 2016 require were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Dransfield
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters
There was no Police presence at the meeting, but Cllr Robinson feels that the parking at the bottom of Carry Lane needs to be reported.  There are cars parking at the bottom of Carry Lane, before the bridge, just before the corner.  When cars are travelling down Coal Pit Lane, there have been some near misses as the cars cannot be seen until you’ve passed the bend.  Adele to report to the new PCSO.
CCllr Paul White

CCllr White could not attend the meeting but advised that the white lining on the parking area opposite Weavers Court would be done on Thursday 7th April.
Cllr Robinson reported that there are an awful lot of potholes on Coal Pit Lane, and there still has not been anything done about the road sinking at Windy Arbour corner.  This is now causing issues as cars are going round it on the wrong side of the road.  Cllr Parsons also advised that there are several potholes between the bus terminus and the White Lee Head Club.  It appears that no repairs have been done on any potholes in Trawden yet.
CCllr White also advised that as it is the new financial year, there is £10,000 available for Environmental projects for the ward.  Cllr Robinson has started costing for work required on the planted area at the bottom of White Lee Avenue, and once this has been done, we can apply to this fund for the amount required.

Residents Issues

Adele had received a complaint from residents around the bus terminus area, as Trawden in Bloom had cut down a tree in the turning circle garden.  Cllr Robinson and the Trawden in Boom team have been in contact with the complainants and the matter seems to have been rectified.  The residents seem very happy with the plans for the area and complimented the team on the work they have throughout the village.

Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
 Steven has completed 21 hours and painted the notice boards and some of the benches.  Cllr Robinson thinks that the large planter on Burnley Road needs treating again.  Cllr Hodgson to do this.  

Cllr Robinson asked Adele to find out who owns the planter at the bottom of White Lee Avenue.  Adele has received the information from Land Registry and it is very difficult to follow.  If Cllr Robinson wanted to apply for funding from other areas, she would need the land owner’s permission.  Follow the conversation about the Environmental Fund, it was agreed that this would be applied for as an alternative if we were struggling.  
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Cllr Reyner will have a look at the information to see if he can determine who owns the land. 
Cllr Robinson proposed that we have a plaque made showing that we have been successful in receiving awards from North Westin Bloom.  Cllr Robinson to see if she can get an idea, pass to Adele to cost.  This was seconded by Cllr Parsons

Colne Area Committee

Cllr Dransfield advised that the wind turbine at Cowfield Farm was approved.
There are 3 new enforcements: use of land and erection of a fence for keeping livestock at Dean Street, insertion of velux windows to front and rear of property at 4 Church Street and that Scar Top Mill is in a bad state of disrepair.

Cllr Dransfield advised that the issues at the old Herders Public House have been heard and the owner has been fined.

Adele had bid for an additional £1500 towards the new piece of equipment at Lane House Lane Playground.  This was approved.

Neighbourhood Plan

David Cockburn-Price has re-organised the vision objectives document.  There has been a meeting with Neil Watson and Pendle Borough Council are to map all the SHLAA sites onto maps, where it will then be made into a definitive map.  Pendle Borough Council are looking to move the plan forward in the next 6 months.  Once we have received the maps, Adele to send out an invitation to the Councillors so it can be discussed.  Time, date and venue TBC.  A greenbelt review is also underway and the outcome is due in the autumn.  Cllr Dransfield had a list of the listed buildings in the Parish, Adele to send out to all.
Allotments
A garage tenant is having issued with an allotment tenant where a lot of rubbish has been dumped at the back of the garage which is making the garage flood.  Details were passed to Cllr Parsons who will contact and make a visit.  Allotment and planter sponsorship invoices have been sent out.  Some have already been paid.
Cllr Parsons suggested a ‘Best Kept Allotment’ competition this year.  David Cockburn-Price has some certificate templates which he will send to us.  Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price advised that the National Vegetable Society are attending the glass box outside Colne market for a seed/plant swap on 30th April 2016.  All allotment holders are welcome.

Colne Town Council have increased their price of allotments to 36p/square metre from 2017.  The new average cost of an allotment will be £77.40.

Transfer of Services to Town and Parish Councils
Adele asked whether the Councillors would be happy with the order for roundabout being placed.  Lead time is 6-8 weeks.  It was proposed that the order is placed by Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Reyner.  Adele to ask that photo’s are taken throughout the project.

The terms and conditions for the garage sites at Cotton Tree and Ash Villa’s were approved.  It was proposed by Cllr Parsons that we use the price already advised by Pendle Council to the tenants.  Seconded Cllr Hartley.  Adele to send 2 copies of the terms and conditions with the invoice; one for returning, one for the tenant to keep.
Victorian Toilet
Cllr Plumb has spoken to Lester Spencer and is interested in joining a working group for this project.  Cllr Taylor may have a contact for the specialist cast iron repairs that are required.  He will pass this information onto Cllr Hodgson.

 War Memorial Cleaning
Cllr Taylor has looked at the memorial and feels it needs to be taken off the structure to be cleaned.  Cllr Reyner expressed his concerns over this as we do not want to spoil it at all.  Maybe cleaning with some soap and water was a better option.  It is better to have it there in its current state rather than having it spoilt.
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Constitution
Copies of the new draft Constitution were sent out to all Councillors who approved it.  It was proposed by Cllr Robinson that it be adopted, seconded Cllr Hartley.  Put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to add to the website
Clerks Contract of Employment
Adele has sent out the draft contract to all Councillors.  It was proposed by Cllr Reyner that this be adopted, seconded Cllr Parsons.  Cllr Hodgson needs to sign the new document.  Adele to produce a job description
Parish Matters

Cllr Taylor feels that the paving at the side of the Millennium garden are a mess and that this needs to be rectified now that there has been so much work on the garden area.  Adele to write to LBS as their wagons park on these flag and have caused the damage.  It needs replacing.
Adele has started to do a family tree for the notice boards and asked that all Councillors send in a head and should (passport style) photo to be included on the document.  This will then be put up at the Cotton Tree notice board.

Cllr Hartley has given some information that he has received on opening a Village shop from the NFU to the Community Centre team which should help with sources of funding.
Cllr Taylor advised that there is a footpath on Ball Grove that needs repairing just past the waterfall.  Adele to report

Cllr Hodgson advised that the dog gloves ordered from Brian Sutcliffe packaging haven’t been welded together.  They are held together with plastic pegs that need to be taken out before they are put in the dispensers.  Cllr Hodgson advised that there should be a refund for some of the cost.

Ian Salter has cut the grass at Harambee Surgery and reported that the dog bin was overflowing, and that dog bags had been left on the bench as there was nowhere else to put them.  Adele to check whether the bin has been emptied and report.

Planning Applications

13/16/0092P – demolition of porch, erection of single storey extension to side, conservatory and insertion of first floor window on gable elevation to Latihe House, New Row, Trawden BB8 8BS.  There are concerns that there will be a reduction in parking in an already congested area on Winewall
13/16/0091P – Erection of a detached garage (private use) with holiday let accommodation to first floor at Greenbank House, Hollin Hall, Trawden.  This is in-keeping with the recently refurbished property, and has been well thought out.  No concerns
13/16/0094P – Erection of single storey link extension between the house and detached garage and re-cladding of garage at Chapel Gate Farm, New Row, Trawden BB8 8BS.  There are concerns regarding the roofing option.  Would a corrugated roof sit properly within the area?  Is there an alternative option that could be recommended?

13/16/0096P – Installation of slide/fold doors on North elevation at 1 Bough Gap Barns, Keighley Road, Trawden BB8 8NL.  This appears to be in-keeping with the buildings.  The Councillors have no concerns over the proposals

Advice received that the appeal from the developer at Green Meadows has now been passed.  He is able to build 2 lots of semi detached houses and one detached house on the site

Enforcement noticePLE3197 – Alleged unauthorised insertion of velux windows to front and rear of property at 4 Church Street, Trawden

Correspondence

Bank statement received

Notification received that the bus shelter outside the community centre should be repaired before the end of March.  This hasn’t been completed yet.  Adele to chase

All information on the tenants received from Pendle Borough Council for the transfer of the garage sites at Cotton Tree and Ash Villas

Information regarding the new bus subsidies received
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Request received from Pendle Borough Council whether we would like them to carry out the monthly clean up on the garage sites.  Adele has requested if there is a cost associated with this and whether the Council would want to pass this on to Parish Council

Schedule of events from the Historic Towns Forum received

Information from Lancashire County Council regarding the new Dementia campaign

Development Management Committee to meet on 21st March 2016

Parish Champions newsletter received

Meeting of the Scrutiny Management team to be held on 22nd March 2016

Meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee to be held on 22nd March 2016

Complaint received regarding the removal of a tree at the bus terminus.  Trawden in Bloom have responded and this has been passed to the complainant

Email received from Building Bridges Pendle regarding the Connecting Communities programme running from 1st April 2016 for 2 years.

Email received from Philip Mousdale advising they will contribute £2500 towards the cost of the new equipment at Lanehouse Lane play ground

Severe Weather update received from Lancashire County Council

Public Consultation information received for our Neighbourhood Plan which runs from 25th March to 6th May

Posters received for the Police and Crime Commissioner and Borough Council Elections taking place on 5th May

Invitation to attend the Parish Bus Scheme seminar at County Hall on 7th April at 7.30pm

Invitation to attend the Spring Conference at Leyland on 14th May

Next meeting of the Fairtrade Group to be held at 6pm at Christ Church, Carr Road Nelson

Invitation to send any promotional events information for St George’s Day or the Queens celebration to Pendle Borough Council’s tourism team.  Adele to forward to the community Centre team.

Request from Pendle Borough Council regarding Fairtrade products.  Are they served at events or would groups be willing to serve them?  Adele to send to the Community Centre team

Complaint received from a garage tenant that an allotment tenant has placed a lot of rubbish at the rear of his garages which is causing water in the garage

Insurance premium due.  Information needs updating and maybe another price will be received

Finance
Bank transfer of £241.50 to Steven Hounslow for February hours
Bank transfer of £120 to J&M Properties for office rent
Cheque for £6 to Pendle Borough Council for land registry search
Meeting closed 10.00pm – next meeting 9th May 2016 at 6.30pm
Dates for future meetings
13th June,
 4th July, 
No meeting in august, 
5th September, 
3rd October, 
7th November, 
5th December 
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